March 26, 2004

MEMORANDUM FOR:  Acting Secretary Alphonso Jackson

FROM:  Carolyn Federoff, President, Council of HUD Locals 222

SUBJECT:   Proposal regarding Hiring at HUD



HUD is about to embark on another hiring initiative.  We are asking that you consider certain changes to the process that will increase employees’ faith in the fairness and equity of their workplace.  We believe these changes are small and can be easily implemented.  We are committed to providing whatever assistance may be necessary to accomplish them.  But change is necessary if employee morale is not to sink lower with each new hire.

The Problem


HUD employees do not believe that the merit staffing process as administered by your Human Resource division has any merit.  Their belief is borne out by several events:

1.  In August 2003, OPM issued an audit of HUD’s Delegated Examining Unit (DEU).  OPM has delegated authority and responsibility to HUD to conduct merit staffing through the DEU.  In a review of 59 certificates issued by the DEU, OPM “uncovered serious errors in most of the 59 certificates audited.”  (OPM Audit cover letter)  “We found that the delegated examining staff consistently failed to meet many of the technical requirements for delegated examining.”  (OPM Audit, page 1.)  Additionally, OPM found that the agency failed to establish and maintain internal accountability systems, including the failure to conduct the required internal audit of DEU activity annually.

2.  In August of 2002, the agency conducted a massive hiring initiative, only to discover afterwards that some Assistant Secretaries were allowed to hire more staff than they had ceiling, while others were kept below ceiling.  The staffing imbalances led to a Congressionally mandated Strategic Placement Plan, in which the agency advised that it would reassign employees from over-ceiling cylinders to under-ceiling cylinders.

3.  Because of inequities in the 2002 hiring initiative, the Council filed a grievance of the parties on November 13, 2002.  The grievance focuses on the advertisement of positions for outside applicants that had career ladders greater than current employees.  Prior to filing the grievance and while the hiring was on-going, we raised this inequity with you in our monthly meeting;  you agreed it was unfair.  To employees’ disappointment, nothing was done to remedy the inequities, and management continues to fight the just resolution of this grievance.  

4.  A review of a recent two week window of vacancy announcements (March 11-17, 2004) reveals continuing inequities and failure to promote career development for all HUD employees.  I’ve sent them in detail to Barbara Edwards, but they include:  advertising positions with career ladders greater than the ladder enjoyed by current employees;  hiring senior project managers (generalists) from outside;  advertising positions externally without concurrent advertising internally;  failure to advertise internal positions to include the lowest possible entry level grade, thus denying support staff an opportunity to compete.  

5.  Since you signed a memorandum promoting upward mobility positions for support staff February 3, 2003, we are aware of only one such vacancy announcement.  There were 106 vacancy announcements the week of March 11-17, 2004, and not one upward mobility position among them.  There are 1100 support staff in this agency, most of whom would like an opportunity for advancement.

Proposed changes to the process in advance of upcoming hiring of 600+ new employees


Although the list above seems extensive, it is only part of employee dissatisfaction with the HUD merit staffing process.  We recognize that we cannot solve every problem within the next two months.  But we believe that before the hiring push for new employees starts, the following can be accomplished:

1. Post internal vacancy announcements to include the lowest possible grades.  Posting them to include the lowest possible grades provides support staff with opportunity to apply and perhaps be selected for positions that provide greater promotion potential.  

2. Make a commitment to post at least 15% of the positions upward mobility.  At current estimates, this would only be 90 positions.  Of the 1100 staff waiting for opportunity, a mere 90 positions should be possible.

3. Standardize the career ladders for agency jobs, including Multifamily Appraisers, Construction Analysts, Contractor Industrial Relations Specialists, Program Analysts, Engineers, Financial Analysts, Public Housing Revitalization Specialists, and all other similarly situated positions.  These are all positions where management has (and continues to) hire external applicants to positions with greater promotion potential than current employees.

4. Advertise ‘Senior’ positions internal only, including Senior Project Manager, Senior FHEO Representative, and Senior CPD Representative.  
5. Requests for hiring authority should be done in accordance with either REAP evidence of a need to fill the particular position in the particular location, or by evidence that the position is one-of-a-kind for the location and is therefore necessary.  The staffing errors of the 2002 hiring initiative cannot be allowed to be repeated.  Please insist that your staff avoid the problems that necessitated the Congressionally mandated Strategic Placement Plan.
HUD employees nationwide are looking forward to your positive response to these proposals.  Please let us know soon if these proposals will be adopted for the forthcoming hiring initiative.

cc:  AFGE Council 222 Executive Board


and Local Presidents

